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To:
Dr. Mahoney & Board of Education
From:
Kelli Virgil

Re: 
Board Report

Date:
March 2022
Leader in Me:

· In February, OES recognized Kindness Week. Our students participated in random acts of kindness all week for other students, staff, and administration. It was great to see the kids faces when they were giving and receiving kindness!
· Representatives from Meridian and Leland School districts came to the district on February 24th for a Community Coaching Day with our TLIM Coach Jennifer Hearn. Ryan Huels and Mike Boyer represented OES. Jenifer Hearn led the discussions, and she was at the meeting virtually. Each district shared about their TLIM implementation process. One takeaway Mike and Ryan had about the day was that the other districts are much further along at involving students in the leadership process and that we need to do a better job of garnering student feedback and giving even more leadership opportunities throughout the day.
· On Monday, March 7th OES held its March Family Night which centered around Habit 6 – Synergize. The families synergized by working together to build the tallest, stable structure utilizing spaghetti noodles and mini marshmallows. Our last Habit Family Night will be in April, and we will be discussing Habit 7 – Sharpen the Saw.
· The OES students voted on their second semester service project, and they chose to hold a pet supply drive. This will begin on April 4th. 
Assessment:
· Below is the winter MAP attainment data (student achievement scores that fall in the expected areas for those grade levels) compared to the benchmark data for the winter.
· MAP is taken on the computer and benchmarks are paper/pencil except for third-grade math. Their benchmark is on the computer.
· Questions to come from the data:
· Are we increasing out students’ stamina on the computers with assessment-type questions?
· Is the rigor level of the benchmarks comparable to standardized assessments?
	MAP Attainment
	Math
	Reading

	Kindergarten
	19%
	16%

	1st
	27%
	16%

	2nd
	9%
	23%

	3rd
	49%
	45%

	4th
	20%
	28%

	5th
	9%
	29%

	6th
	6%
	18%

	OES
	20%
	25%


	Benchmark M/E
	Math
	Reading

	Kindergarten
	53%
	38%

	1st
	80%
	83%

	2nd
	36%
	38%

	3rd
	79%
	73%

	4th
	33%
	34%

	5th
	49%
	31%

	6th
	23%
	41%

	OES
	50%
	48%


Professional Development:
· Shauna Dinges from the Illinois Elevating Special Educators Network provided professional development to all staff on Wednesday February 23rd. The topic of the session was on supporting students with challenging behaviors which has been a growing concern this year as a result of the pandemic. The presentation provided positive approaches to classroom management, restorative practices, and ways to incorporate SEL lessons more effectively in class.
· Krystal Stewart (OES school counselor), Julia Preston-Mondello (OCEC-school psychologist), and Laura Nolan-Smith (OCEC social worker) are leading a book study on restorative practices for OES staff certified and non-certified who have volunteered to participate. They are meeting monthly.
Grade-level/Content-team Updates:
· PreK - We finished February dental health, healthy eating, washing hands, good hygiene. We will be starting units on Ocean, Desert, and Jungle this week. For our remote week we will be doing Saint Patrick’s Day. We continue to work on colors, shapes, letters, numbers, counting, letter sounds, names, and patterns. We also continue to work on sharing taking turns, and how to build a community in our classroom.
· Jr. Kindergarten – During the past month, we have been busy gaining new functional skills. Students have been practicing zipping, buttoning, and snapping. Students are working hard to complete these skills without needing assistance from an adult. In Math, students are comparing objects based on measurement. We compared items and used words such as long, longer, longest, short, shorter, and shortest. We also compared items based on capacity.  Students liked participating in hands on activities that allowed them to see what cup help more liquid. During our reading time, students have learned the lowercase letter, the capital letters, and have learned the sound that each letter makes. The students are beginning to isolate the beginning sound of each word. Our fine motor skills are developing each day. We practice cutting out different shapes daily. We also work on holding our pencil and our marker the correct way. We are working hard each day at school.  
· Kindergarten – During the month of February Kindergarten students focused in literacy on making connections and inferring in text. For phonics worked on identifying the beginning, middle and ending sounds in words, writing CVC words, rhyming words, adding, removing or changing sounds in words and identifying multi-syllabic words. In math our unit focus was on solving simple addition problems and solving addition story problems. We also focused on identifying greater than and less than. For writing our focus in February was to write independent one sentence spelling sight words correctly within the sentence. Also, for the month of February we had the students complete a valentine box for our monthly home-to-school project. 
· 1st Grade – First Grade has finished up with main idea and detail. This month in reading, we will be focusing on comparing and contrasting informational texts. In math, we are working on understanding the equal sign and determining if equations are true or false. We will also start graphing and learn how to both read and how to create different types of graphs. In SEL, we are learning how to synergize with habit 6. We have been taking this time to work together as a team to accomplish small tasks. We also have chick eggs in our classroom from February and we are continuing to learn about embryology. We are excited to see our chicks hatch in just a few days.
· 2nd Grade – 2nd grade enjoyed many two-themed activities on Twosday 2-22-22.  We also were visited by Ag in the Classroom where students were taught about Lincoln and our great state of Illinois.  In reading, students have been enjoying fairy tales and learning how to compare and contrast and are now learning about author’s purpose.  In math, students learned how add and subtract double digit numbers and we are now starting fractions.  
· 3rd Grade – ELA-We spent some time looking at author’s perspective and using what we read to help us determine our own perspective on various issues. We then moved into an exploration of how author’s use various types of text structure when writing. We discovered how to determine what type of text structure is being and used and why. We ended the month by writing about someone who is worth more than a pot of gold to create a St. Patrick’s Day themed hallway display. Math-February was spent learning about area and perimeter. We created area/perimeter name displays and area/perimeter robots using our newly acquired skills. Social Studies: We spent the month learning about various types of maps and how mapmaking has evolved thanks to newly advanced technology. SEL-As part of habit 5, we spent a considerable amount of time learning the importance of being good listeners and how to avoid listening roadblocks. Other-Local 4-H leaders came to present an interactive science lesson called Wired for Wind that the kids thoroughly enjoyed.
· 4th Grade – 4th grade students are preparing to follow the Iditarod by learning about the history and the rules of the race. This will lead up to the traditional running of the Ikidarod. We recently finished a unit on comparing the Native American way of life in our area to our current way of life through class discussions and the examination of museum artifacts. In science we experimented with a stream table for a hands-on view of how water shapes Earth's surface. Students were very excited to see examples of the vocabulary we had discussed in our lessons leading up to the stream table exploration. We finished our focus on Habit 5 strong by creating active listening and empathy posters and comparing perspectives using two stories of The Three Little Pigs.
· 5th Grade – Science classes have begun studying properties of light.
· 6th Grade – 6th Grade homerooms were visited by OHS staff to preview course selections for 7th Grade at Oregon Jr/Sr. High School. The students were very excited about the possibility of having more choice in their electives and getting to meet the staff.
· Art/Music/PE – Students in 5th and 6th grade have been working on ‘Hot Chocolate Selfies’ in Art class. They learned about cropping, value, pattern, overlapping, and blending to draw a winter self-portrait holding a toasty beverage. Many students were surprised by their ability to use new crayon techniques to go beyond the typical childhood crayon coloring and create beautiful works of art!
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Artworks by Braylond Carlson and Mari Rager (6th grade)
CONGRATULATIONS to all the Band and Choir students who participated in this year’s Rt. 72 Solo/Ensemble Contest. 2 OES 6th grade band students participated in the Route 72 Solo and Ensemble contest on Saturday, February 5th at Pecatonica, IL. There were two OES students who achieved a perfect score rating: Lily Crosby (6) – alto saxophone solo and Alexya Tran (6) – flute solo. Congratulations to all the participants on a very successful day.  A thank you to all the parents for their cooperation, time, and effort. A SPECIAL THANK YOU to the Piano Players who gave a LOT of their time to make this event extra special: Andy Eckardt, Kathy Hendricks, Beth Hall, Karen Larsen, Zach Hall, and others.
PE classes are completing tumbling, hockey, and pickleball units.
· Title 1/Reading Team - Mrs. Boyer and Mrs. Kann have received new books for the OES bookroom.  They will be reorganizing the current bookroom to prepare for the addition of the new titles.  These books are used by both the Title I teachers and classroom teachers for daily reading lessons for students in Kindergarten through Second Grade.  These new texts replace well-worn titles and will be eagerly enjoyed by both students and their teachers. Six book titles, from the You Read to Me, I’ll Read to You Series by Mary Ann Hoberman, arrived and will soon be sent home with Mrs. Johnson’s Title I students so families can enjoy time together reading these lively and engaging short stories. Funding for all of these new books was graciously donated by the Oregon Schools Foundation after grant applications were submitted by the Title I teachers.
Enrollment Data: Updated 03.08.2022
	PK
	96

	JK
	15

	K
	92

	1
	89

	2
	93

	3
	89

	4
	83

	5
	94

	6
	105

	OES Total
	756


Behavior Notes
· 92% of OES students or 756 total students have received 2 or less referrals this year

· 19 or 2% of students at OES have accounted for over 50% of all referrals at OES. 

· 25% of all referrals have taken place in a Specials class

· 7 students have accounted for over 60% of the referrals in 5th Grade, 8 students have accounted for over 55% of referrals in 6th Grade. 2 1st Grade students have accounted for 85% of the total referrals in 1st Grade.

· Master Scheduling considerations will be given to change the time of day of the Specials block for 5th and 6th Grade to earlier in the day to accommodate the large number of behavior issues presenting themselves during the end of the day during specials

· The Lighthouse team and Red Teacher Students to lead will be developing a plan to spend a great length of time at the beginning of next year to implement the First 8 Days which consists of consistent routines/procedures and positive community building
· Chana Education Center is no longer accepting additional students, coupled with our transportation shortage has made finding appropriate placement for students in need a challenge this year.

Behavior Data:
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	% Change Since 19-20
	Change Since 18-19

	Minor
	-32.07%
	-53.09%

	Major
	-25.05%
	-33.27%

	Total
	-28.67%
	-44.75%
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[image: image8.jpg]Mission: Educate students to be lifelong learners who are productive, responsible citizens.




                       [image: image9.jpg]Al

OREGON
CcusD220

Academics | Activities | Service | Leadership





